
Lancashire County Council

Corporate Parenting Board
Minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday, 10th September, 2015 at 6.00 pm in Cabinet Room 'D' - The Henry Bolingbroke Room, County Hall, Preston
	Present:
	Members
	

	
	
	

	
	 County Councillor Ian Brown
	· Lancashire County Council

	
	County Councillor Julie Gibson
	· Lancashire County Council

	
	County Councillor Sue Prynn
	· Lancashire County Council

	
	County Councillor Miss Kim Snape
	· Lancashire County Council

	
	Catherine
	· representing Adoption

	
	Lynsey Evans
	· Fostering Forum

	
	Tony Morrissey
	· Deputy Director, Children's Services

	
	Liam

Chloe

Bradley

Kat

Callum

Natalie

Sam

Kristal
	· Care Leaver

· LINX Representative

· LINX Representative

· LINX Representative

· LINX Representative

· LINX Representative

· LINX Representative

· LINX Representative


	
	
	

	
	Co-opted members
	

	
	
	

	
	 Kate Baggaley
	· Barnardos

	
	Audrey Swann
	· Headteacher, Vulnerable and Looked After Children

	
	Amanda Mansfield
	· Independent Reviewing Officers

	
	Louise Burton

Moya McKinney

Rebecca Wilkinson
	· CCG

· Children's Social Care (for Diane Booth)

· Barnardos


	
	
	

	
	Other Attendees
	

	
	
	

	
	Councillor Michael Green

Councillor Simon Hore

Councillor Caroline Moon

Councillor Ben Aitken

Annette McNeil

Sandra Bilsborrow

Anne-Marie Morgan

Jane Hylton

Caroline Bewsick

Sarah Frankland
	· South Ribble Borough Council

· Ribble Valley Borough Council

· South Ribble Borough Council

· Fylde Borough Council

· Integrated Health Services

· Wellbeing, Early Help and Prevention Services

· Employment and Support Team, LCC

· Children's Social Care

· Lancashire Children's Rights Service

· Service 6, LCC


	1.  
	Introductions and Apologies



All were welcomed to the meeting, especially CC Julie Gibson who is replacing CC Chris Henig on the Board and the District Councillors.

Apologies were received and noted from County Councillors Brindle, Lord, Beavers, Debbie Ross, Diane Booth, Mark Twiname, Debbie Duffell, Amanda Jakeman, Councillor Clare Cleary and Councillor John Harbour.

CC Prynn outlined that following the standing items on the agenda tonight's meeting was solely dedicated to care leavers and would look at the challenges and services available to provide care leavers with the best opportunities possible.
</AI1>

<AI2>

	2.  
	Notes of the Meetings and Matters Arising from 18 June 2015 and 30 July 2015



The notes of the previous meetings were agreed as an accurate record.

</AI2>

<AI3>

	3.  
	What our Elected Members have been doing



Regulation 22 Visits

CC Prynn had carried out a visit which had been reported and minuted at the 18 June 2015 meeting.  This was a visit to a distant placement.

CC Brindle had visited Reedley Cottages on 9 September 2015 and the report stated that she was very pleased with the staff and facilities.

Adoption Activity Day

CC Prynn attended an adoption activity day on 11 July 2015 where she was impressed about how the days worked, which on paper were quite controversial but in practice was very different.  The day was very relaxed and CC Prynn spoke to potential adoptive parents and saw them form connections with the children which they would not have had the opportunity to do if other mechanisms for adoption were used.

PROUD EVENT

The PROUD event would take place again, on 4 March 2016 at Preston North End Football Ground and thanked CC Ian Brown for being on the Task and Finish Group for this and stated that if anybody had any queries regarding PROUD to direct them to him.

Health Representatives

CC Prynn met with Health Representatives from the Board on 3 September 2015 who are undertaking work with Lancashire County Council (LCC) on new guidance on statutory assessments for Children Looked After (CLA).  A self-assessment has been compiled jointly with the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and LCC and will be reported against a RAG (red, amber, green) rating, which will be brought back to the Board.  An issue has been previously raised around the importance of multi-agency working with Children's Social Care (CSC) and health prior to placing a child/young person.

Challenge Panel

The Challenge Panel will be held on 22 September 2015 at 6pm.  Both chairs from the Lancashire Safeguarding Children's Board (LSCB), CPB and two young people from LINX (in a residential and a fostering placement) will form the panel.  The panel will be scrutinising those that provide services for our CLA around safeguarding, children missing, quality assurance, child sexual exploitation and e-safety and other areas that young people wish to challenge on.  The audience will be made up of Senior Managers from Residential and Fostering Services as well as Unit Managers and foster carers, and mirrored representation from the private providers.  Colleagues from Commissioning and the Deputy Director for Children's Services will also be present.

Contract Monitoring

CC Prynn attended the quarterly review Contract Monitoring meeting for Barnardos.

Housing

Lastly, CC Prynn met with colleagues around Housing which will be a priority for the CPB over the coming 12 months.

CC Prynn then introduced the Borough Councillors in attendance with a portfolio for housing and homelessness to the next item led by LINX.

</AI3>

<AI4>

	4.  
	LINX (Lancashire's Children in Care Council)



As this meeting was a thematic meeting around care leavers, LINX had focussed on this element of the performance report and fed back as per powerpoint attached.

Tony Morrissey and Moya McKinney responded to the issues raised 

Action:
Tony Morrissey agreed to feedback issues raised from this presentation to relevant officers.

CC Prynn challenged the District Councillors present around what they had in their districts in supporting care leavers around (ie any information leaflets in young person friendly language):

Housing Tenancy toolkits

Budgeting

Deposit scheme/bond scheme

Homelessness – is this a priority for care leavers in this situation?

It was felt that guidance from the District Councils needs to be available for care leavers, taking into consideration those with learning difficulties also and revisiting the housing policies in the districts and seeing how simplistic it is for young people leaving care and also for those preparing to leave care.

Action:  District Councillors to find out what information is available and whether it is suitable for young people and feedback to CC Prynn (Chair of the CPB).  Contact is susan.prynn@lancashire.gov.uk.

Caroline Beswick from Lancashire Children's Rights Society informed the Board of a new pilot project called "Care to be Different" which is to provide intensive support for 16-24 year olds and have a one stop shop for help and guidance through the issues that occur.

One issue that was raised by a care leaver was around the need for guarantors and the issue that this has been.

Action:  Tony Morrissey/Moya McKinney to look into this further and report back to the Board on possible solutions.

CC Snape mentioned that there appeared to be different standards of housing for care leavers and wondered if there was a breakdown of housing by district.    Moya reported that Children's Social Care would be aware of this as well as the Commissioning Team, however there are definite issues with resourcing provision before you even look at property.

Children's Social Care are working with Preston City Council around housing and how young people can help to renovate/decorate properties and then secure the place to live in.

Councillor Moon from South Ribble District Council is the portfolio holder for homelessness and is currently looking at how South Ribble works with care leavers around housing and housing support and looking at empty properties.  She asked what the Leaving Care workers for LCC do to support young people around this and really wants to engage with the Authority to move this issue forward.

There were reports that Service 6 were receiving up to 7-8 phone calls a week, where young people were stating they had been signed off from Leaving Care worker and were being evicted from properties and felt they had nowhere to turn to.

Jane Hylton stated that there was a fundamental problem and support workers have left the authority and not been replaced.  However with the New Belongings project every 16 year old will have a Personal Advisor (PA).  Further details will be given at item 5.

Moya McKinney has taken notes of issues raised by young people and will take that back to Diane Booth, Head of Children's Social Care.  She also stated that if any young person wished to speak to her in private after the meeting, she would be around and if they wished to email her, her details are as follows:  moya.mckinney@lancashire.gov.uk. 

LINX then shared the Care Leavers quiz with the group as attached with the answers.

</AI4>

<AI5>

	5.  
	New Belongings



Liam and Jane Hylton informed the Board on the new Belongings project that Lancashire County Council CSC had agreed to engage in order to improve their services to care leavers. They took the Board through their presentation as attached to the minutes.

This project is already underway in Trafford who received an outstanding judgement in respect to their care leavers services by Ofsted.

As every 16 year old leaving care will be entitled to a Personal Advisor, Jane is wanting to get young people involved from the Care Leavers forum to work on training the PAs up.

They will be linking in to the County PROUD event which was mentioned previously.

New Belongings is about improving the lives of Care Leavers.

90% of surveys carried out with Care Leavers stated that preparation and support is what they needed the most.

The project is in its' early days and will get better.  There is a six month plan, however it is a long term project.

Evaluation from Service 6 covers a lot of the areas the project is looking at.

Action:
Sarah Frankland agreed to share findings with Jane.

Issues around University and accommodation out of term-time was discussed and Moya stated that Children's Social Care will fund this, however, as much notice as possible is required if young people are struggling for accommodation out of term time and this will help to alleviate a young person's fears and anxiety around this.

Again this is an issue that Districts could support with and the importance of working together with the LCC was emphasised.
</AI5>

<AI6>

	6.  
	Future Horizons and Post 16 Destination



Anne-Marie Morgan spoke to the presentation attached to these minutes and gave some background into the scheme and what care leavers were entitled to.

Promotion around this scheme is high on the priority list and further work is needed.  Discussion took place on different areas/services Anne-Marie could link in with to promote this and ensure that every care leaver was aware.

Action:
Tony Morrissey agreed to speak to Anne-Marie to ensure that all care leavers were aware of what is being offered to them and the options available and who best to speak to about this and also ensure that all foster carers with a Lancashire care leaver was aware.

Links with the IROs was key with this information being spread to care leavers.

Action:
Amanda Mansfield agreed to speak with Anne-Marie for further information for IROs to use.

It can also be promoted during the Care Leavers Week and put in the Care to Talk Fostering newsletter (link is Enda O'Regan, Fostering).  Visiting fostering support groups would also be useful too.  All foster carers either in-house or private should have access to this information if they are supporting a Lancashire young person.

CC Prynn suggested a fact sheet that could be put together by Anne-Marie that could be distributed by Social Workers/IROs when visiting care leavers.

Anne-Marie agreed to hold a Bite-Size Briefing for Elected Members across the Authority, not just those on CPB.  (Contact is Catherine Earnshaw, Democratic Services.

Audrey Swann commented that she gave information in her training to Designated Teachers on this.

Action:
Anne-Marie to look at all the suggestions given for promoting Future Horizons and ensuring that every care leaver in Lancashire, both in-house and private are aware of the scheme.

Sandra Bilsborrow spoke to the Board on the information that had been provided with the agenda on Post 16 Destination work that had been undertaken.  It is the schools responsibility to provide guidance and the key is that there are lots of opportunities.  Information on Wellbeing, Early Help and Prevention Service offer independent support and info on this can be found on the Talk Zone website, facebook, texting, webchat which can be found via the YPS link:  http://www.lancashire.gov.uk/youthzone. 

A follow up exercise is done in September once the young person has left education to ensure that they have all achieved what they intended to do and offer support and guidance is offered if not been able to secure a place.

A suggestion to put contact information on the Future Horizons newsletter would be useful.

</AI6>

<AI7>

	7.  
	Department of Work and Pensions



This item was deferred as Amanda had sent her apologies.

</AI7>

<AI8>

	8.  
	Any Other Business



Tony Morrissey reiterated that we have extraordinary and talented young people in Lancashire who undertake a significant amount of positive work as can be seen from tonight's presentation. It is a priority for the local authority that we provide services which enable our young people to meet their potential.

Following this meeting, it is hoped that work will continue with the District Councils on taking housing provision forward and that the Councillors will feedback to relevant colleagues what they have heard from the young people at this meeting and come back to a future meeting with ideas and ways to resolve the issues raised tonight by working closely with LINX and LCC.

Next Steps

CC Prynn outlined that it was important that we discussed the challenges and opportunities open to care leavers tonight and that we needed to ensure that there was a co-ordinated approach to delivering improved services. It was proposed that the New Belongings Project would be the lead to co-ordinate work streams ensuring that all relevant areas are progressed.

Action: Liam and Jane to report back on progress in 6 months.

</AI8>

<AI9>

	9.  
	Dates and Times of 2016 Meetings



The dates were agreed as attached.  Please note, the June 2016 meeting is on the 16th not the 18th as per schedule.

</AI9>

<AI10>

	10.  
	Date and Time of Next Meeting



Thursday, 3 December 2015 at 6.00pm in the Duke of Lancaster Room (formerly Cabinet Room 'C'), County Hall, Preston.

Information Item

</AI10>

<AI11>

	11.  
	CPB Annual Report to Lancashire Safeguarding Children's Board (LSCB)



</AI11>

<AI12>

ThsThisThis item was not discussed at the meeting as it is for information only.  Any issues arising from it, please forward to Sam Gorton, Clerk to the CPB who will forward to the relevant Elected Members/officers.

</AI12>
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